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department. The R.M.P.A. very much regret
that this degree of independence has not
been given to the Hospital Advisory Ser-
vice.-I am, etc.,

WILLIAM SARGANT,
Chairman,

Public Relations Committee, R.M.P.A.
London W. 1.

REFERENCE
Report of the Committee of Inquiry into Allega-

tions of III-Treatment of Patients and other
IrreiTularities at the Ely Hospital, Cardiff, Cmnd.
3975. London, H.M.S.O., 1969.

The Influenza Epidemic
SIR,-Dr. J. N. Andrews (17 January,

p. 171) invites doctors in other areas to give
the salient features as they have affected
patients during the influenza epidemic. My
observation of cases bears a remarkable
similarity to his in that children were rarely
affected; the illness was severe and of sud-
den onset; prostration was much greater
than in any other epidemic I have experi-
enced; the prolongation of the illness was
proportionate to the age of the patient; the
cough was persistent and completely resis-
tant to medication; and many younger pa-
tients presented with severe abdominal pain.
On the other hand, I met no cases of
cyanosis.
A common finding was of one-sided

basal crepitations in the older patient. They
were given either tetracycline or erythro-
mycin, yet x-rays of the chest a week or so
after clinical recovery showed no traces of
an inflammatory condition. Not a single case
of influenza occurred in any of my "at risk"
patients who had been vaccinated against
influenza; the vaccinations were given dur-
ing the month of October 1969.-I am, etc.,

L. G. R. HULL.
Doncaster,

Yorks.

SIR,-Dr. J. Fry (17 January, p. 171)
hopes that "a profile of this epidemic will be
built up and published by the Department
of Health and Social Security." I think that
the Department would be better employed in
telling people how to treat the disease.
During my 30 years' experience of influ-

enzal outbreaks in general practice I have
been increasingly impressed by the ignorant
impotence of the public in the face of this
recurring scourge. When one reflects on the
death rate resulting from even a minor epi-
demic such as we have just encountered, it
is obvious that influenza is a major public
health hazard, the last surviving counterpart
to the great plagues of mediaeval times.
The man in the street regards influenza

as a sort of severe cold. Encouraged by T.V.
advertisements, he "fights" the infection
with antipyretics while remaining ambulant
as long as possible, thus dissipating his re-
serves. He has no notion of the toxic pro-
cesses involved, and gets up as soon as his
temperature is normal. "I was getting weak
from lying in bed, doctor," or " I can't stick
the bed any longer; it's making my back
worse"-and these cases inevitably relapse.

We doctors are far too busy to argue with
and educate the public during an epidemic,
but surely this is an eminently suitable field
for a five or ten minutes' T.V. film, suitably
repeated. How much unnecessary work we
should be saved, and how much morbidity
and depression avoided.

Finally, it is impossible to forecast the
severity of an attack in the early stages and
my observations apply only to normally fit
people. Obviously, any pre-existing weak-
ness reduces the individual's resistance, and
such cases may well call for our utmost skill
in treatment.-I am, etc.,

MUNGO B. HAY.
Bridge of Weir

Renfrewshire.

SIR,-We read the letter from Dr. G. S.
Crockett (17 January, p. 171) with consid-
erable interest and were struck by his find-
ing of "extremely low levels of potassium in

Virologically Proven Cases of Influenza A2 (Hong Kong variant)

Group 1 Group 2
December 1969- January -
January 1970 April 1969

Total number of cases (Deaths in brackets) 26 (2) 67 (7)
Number with plasma electrolyte estimations (90 of total in brackets) 16 (61 5%0') 44 (65*7 0O)
Number with potassium level in the normal (3-6-5-3 mEq.ll.) range 11 40
Number with potassium level outwith the normal range .. 5* 4t
Number diagnosed on serology (fourfold or greater rise in C.F.

antibody) . .12 14
Number diagnosed by virus isolation from throat swabs 8 38
Number diagnosed by serology and virus isolation 6 15

*Actual potassium levels: 2 9, 3 2, 3-3, 3 5, 5 7 mEq./1. tActual potassium levels: 3 3, 3 4, 3-4, 3 5 mEq./l.

almost every case" of influenza he has in-
vestigated in the current outbreak. This
observation surprised us, as we have esti-
mated the plasma electrolytes in the major-
ity of our influenza cases and did not recall
finding a significant incidence of hypoka-
laemia. However, prompted by Dr. Crock-
ett's observations, we have made a detailed
analysis of our cases and the following in-
formation has come to light.

Since Christmas 1969 we have admitted
26 cases of influenza (Table, Group 1) the
diagnosis being based on clinical features
and substantiated by a fourfold rise in
complement-fixing antibodies to Myxovirus
influenzae A and/or the isolation of this
virus from throat swabs. In those cases
where virus has been isolated the agent had
been confirmed as Influenza A2 virus (Hong
Kong variant) by the Reference Laboratory
at Colindale. The age of these patients has
ranged from 7 months to 75 years, and the
degree of clinical illness has been quite
variable; nevertheless, clinical features sim-
ilar to those described by Dr. Crockett were
found in the more seriously affected. In 16
(61.5%) cases plasma electrolytes were es-
timated at admission, and this figure in-
cludes all those graded as severely ill, but,
as is shown in the accompanying Table, we
have been unable to confirm the nresence of
marked hypokalemia.

Furthermore, we have analysed 67 cases
(Table, Group 2) of virologically proved
influenza admitted to the same unit between
January and April 1969. In view of the fact
that these were infected by a similar strain

of virus comparisons with them should be
valid. Out of 67 cases 44 (65.7 ,' ) had the
plasma electrolytes estimated, and this group
also showed marked variation in the clinical
spectrum and a similar age distribution.
However, once again no evidence of signifi-
cant hypokalaemia was apparent.

In summary, an analysis of 93 cases of
virologically proved Influenza A2 admitted
to this unit has been made. In 60 cases
plasma electrolytes were determined in the
acute phase of the llness and in 8 instances
minimally depressed plasma potassium levels
were found. These results do not correlate
with those of Dr. Crockett, and it is of in-
terest to postulate why hypokalaemia was
found in such a high proportion of the
Kettering cases, as there appears to be a
clinical similarity with at least a proportion
of the Leeds patients and the same strain of
influenza virus is involved. We did wonder
whether complicating features such as pre-
ceding diuretic therapy, steroid therapy, etc.,
had influenced the findings. However, in
view of Dr. Crockett's observations further

studies of the plasma potassium levels in
this condition may well be warranted.-We
are, etc.,

J. STEVENSON.
B. K. MANDAL.

Department of Infectious Diseases,
Seacroft Hospital, Leeds.

M. H. HAMBLING.
Public Health Laboratory,

Leeds.

SIR,-During the recent influenza epi-
demic 18 cases of influenza and respiratory
failure were admitted to the resuscitation
units in the Portsmouth group of hospitals.
The ages of these patients ranged from 29
to 77 years. Of these, four had no previous
chest diseases, eight had chronic bronchitis,
three had asthma, one had pneumoconiosis,
and two were diabetic and were on insulin.
The majority of the patients when admitted
were deeply cyanosed, semicomatose, or
comatose, with tidal volume and Pao2 as low
as 100 ml. and 32 mm.Hg respectively.
Death from severe hypoxaemia was immi-
nent if resuscitation measures were not
taken.

In the resuscitation units the following
treatments were given: oxygen therapy,
bronchotracheal lavage, intermittent positive
pressure ventilation with oxygen-enriched
air via oral cuffed Portex tube, the use of
antibiotics, bronchodilator drugs, steroids if
indicated, sedatives, muscular relaxants, and
intravenous therapy. Seven out of 18
patients were tracheostomized.
The length of time the 18 patients were
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